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Action Lead Officer Lead Officer Comments (Including Action Taken)

The Forum stressed the need to seek match 
funding for highway schemes and improvements.  
It was agreed that the Borough Council via its area 
committees should approach the County Council 
for match funding wherever possible.  Borough 
officers would remind the area committees of the 
available funding opportunities. 

Philip Mousdale An item will be placed on the agendas for the next round of Area 
Committees in early June to draw this issue to their attention

2013/14 Quarter 3 Environment Directorate 
Performance Dashboard
The Forum requested information on the level of 
funding which the Government had made 
available to the County Council for the repair of 
potholes, including a breakdown of the funding 
allocated to Pendle district and across Lancashire

Harry Ballantyne/Janet 
Wilson

The Secretary of State announced in March 2014 that the Department 
for Transport was making £140m available to local highways authorities 
in England to repair damage caused to the local road network by the 
recent severe weather. Of this funding Lancashire County Council has 
received £2.279m.

This funding is in addition to the annual funding awarded to Lancashire 
County Council for local highway maintenance by the Department for 
Transport.   

The county council is currently developing a Transport Asset 
Management Plan (TAMP) to ensure that the benefit of highway 
funding is maximised by targeting resources at maintenance treatments 
that will deliver the best long term effects.  Our TAMP is based on 
managing our assets on a holistic basis and recognises the relative 
importance that each asset group contributes towards our goal of 
delivering an effective transport system which is crucial to achieving our 
broader economic, social and environmental goals.
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In light of available resources, our TAMP identifies the classified road (A, 
B and C), footway and cycleway networks as our main priorities in the 
short to medium term. The additional funding will therefore be used to 
support a programme of work on our AB and C network focusing on 
those areas which will benefit from structural patching and surface 
dressing. Structural patching removes potholes and other defects and 
can prepare the road surface for surface dressing which then gives the 
road an extended life reducing the occurrence of potholes for many 
years. By targeting lengths of the A, B and C road network at the 
optimum time we can cover the greatest length of network to the 
greatest effect possible with this funding.

As further information becomes available members of the 3 Tier Forum 
will be informed.

It was suggested that a meeting with the Interim 
Director and/or appropriate senior officers within 
the Environment Directorate is arranged to 
discuss concerns about the delay in responding to 
complaints about potholes and other issues 
relating to repair works. 

Daniel Herbert, Head of 
Public Realm

There has been a meeting with the Environment Directorate's Head of 
Local Network Management and Head of Operational and Technical 
Services to discuss a range of issues. Officers have taken these issues 
away to investigate and will respond as soon as possible.

The Forum asked officers to amend future 
"dashboards" to show specific details of the 
number of potholes identified and repaired. 

Harry Ballantyne/Janet 
Wilson/Phil Barratt
8846

We do state the number of pothole identified during the quarter within 
the text. On the Quarter 3 Pendle  dashboard we said 

"In Pendle 2,095 potholes were identified through HSIs between April 
and December 2013, of which 1,900 (91%) were repaired within 30 
days, although all of the 2,095 potholes identified have been repaired."
 
The main reason for not providing the number of potholes found and 
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filled per month is due to the amount of retrospective data cleansing 
required due to the current methods of interrogating the system and 
processes for closing out repairs. In addition,  the numbers of potholes 
found can be dictated by the schedule of inspections. For example we 
might have a higher number one month in a particular area but that was 
expected due to more inspections of the road network in that district. 
 
We will keep this under review as systems develop and are proven to 
provide the accurate information.

It was noted that the East Lancashire Highways 
and Transport Master Plan had been approved by 
the County Council's Cabinet in February 2014.  
The Forum asked for an update on the results of 
the M65 to Yorkshire Corridor Study.

Harry Ballantyne/Hazel 
Walton/Dave Colbert

There has been a long standing proposal to construct a bypass of Colne, 
Foulridge, Kelbrook and Earby, principally along the line of the former 
Colne to Skipton railway, a scheme known as the A56 Villages Bypass.  
The route was protected some years ago in the Pendle Local Plan, but 
the scheme has so far not attracted funding.

In August 2012, the County Council commissioned consultants Jacobs 
UK Limited to undertake the M65 to Yorkshire Corridor Study, which 
was tasked with identifying and assessing whether there were smaller 
scale interventions that could be introduced to mitigate traffic and 
environmental problems in Colne that would be affordable and 
deliverable in advance of any bypass, or if a bypass in this corridor did 
not emerge as an immediate priority for major scheme funding.  The 
study also undertook to review the approved A56 Villages Bypass 
scheme and potential alternative options and alignments, including an 
assessment of engineering and environmental constraints and the 
provision of cost estimates.  The County Council reported the outcome 
of this initial work through the consultation process for the East 
Lancashire Highways and Transport Master Plan, which took place in 
October/November 2013.
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Responses to the Master Plan consultation confirmed there is sufficient 
support to undertake the next stage of work, which will include 
developing detailed proposals for a Colne–Foulridge Bypass.  The East 
Lancashire Highways and Transport Master Plan, approved by the 
County Council's Cabinet in February 2014, sets out a timetable for 
completing this work.  The County Council will also examine what could 
ultimately be done along the North Valley in Colne to increase capacity 
in the absence of a bypass.  Once the work is complete, the County 
Council will be in a position to consult fully on final proposals.  However, 
the work is likely to take up to three years, as it will involve detailed 
traffic studies and environmental impact assessments as well as 
engineering design and access arrangements.

2014/15 Environment Capital Programme
Officers were asked to clarify the timescale for the 
proposed works on Birtwistle Avenue/Harrison 
Drive/Tennyson Road.  Members had been led to 
believe that the works would be undertaken in Q2 
but the report suggested Q4. 

Harry Ballantyne/Oliver 
Starkey

At the time that the Commissioning Plan and schedule of schemes was 
created the works were not at a stage where they were fully designed. 
However, now that the design has been completed we are able to 
review the timetable.

The indicative programme at the moment is that the site notices and 
advertisement of the proposed scheme will be placed on site on 9th May 
with the consultation period finishing on 6th June, 2014. If there are no 
objections to the proposals we can then commence the 12 week 
statutory Traffic Management Act (TMA) consultation period prior to 
the works commencing. If there are any objections then a Cabinet 
Member decision will be required, and assuming that the scheme is 
approved, the 12 week TMA period will then occur and work can be 
programmed to commence as soon as possible afterwards. 

Flood Risk Management Overview
The Forum recognised the important and much 

Harry Ballantyne/Ian 
Welsby

Former critical ordinary watercourses were designated "main rivers" by 
the Environment Agency, and service level agreements were set up with 
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valued flood and land drainage work undertaken 
by Borough Council officers on behalf of the 
Environment Agency.  Concerns were expressed 
about the Environment Agency decision to not 
renew its contract with the Borough Council and 
the adverse effects which this might have across 
the district. 

The Forum agreed that the County Council should 
be requested to make representations to the 
Environment Agency in support of resources 
being provided to enable the Borough Council to 
retain its staff and capacity for dealing with flood 
and drainage related problems. 

The Forum also agreed that the County Council 
should be asked to consider the level of support it 
would be able give to the Borough Council. 

some district councils including Wyre, South Ribble, Pendle & Blackburn 
to undertake work on their behalf. Over a number of years these 
agreements have been terminated, the last being with Pendle in April 
2014.

The Environment Agency's reason behind this is based around efficiency 
savings they can now make in undertaking the maintenance works. This 
has come about due to the relocation of the EA service depot from 
Hanging Bridge, Croston to a new purpose built development Leyland 
which offers improved facilities & equipment along with better 
motorway links to the east of the county. The other driver behind the 
decision to terminate the Pendle agreement is to retain staff resource 
within the EA during times of restructure. 

LCC Flood risk management does not have direct responsibility for main 
river consenting & maintenance but are engaged with the EA in 
partnership working across Lancashire. 

Should there be a need for future maintenance activity to be 
undertaken relating to main river issues these can be raised and 
followed through via our regular Partnership meetings between the EA 
& Pendle BC. 

Minimum unit price for alcohol for Lancashire
The Forum agreed that the Borough Council 
should also be asked to consider and confirm its 
support.  

Philip Mousdale agreed to 
take this forward

This will be taken forward as part of a wider report on health issues at 
the next meeting of the Pendle Borough Council Executive in late June  

Themes for future meetings
Members of the Forum were asked to submit 

Harry Ballantyne Members agreed that an update on health and social care issues should 
be presented to a future meeting.  
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items for the next Pendle 3 Tier forum to the 
Chair and Harry Ballantyne, Localities Officer, 
Environment Directorate, Strategy and Policy, 
Lancashire County Council, Mobile 07717 423903 
harry.ballantyne@lancashire.gov.uk

Actions raised by Parish & Town Councils which have been deal with outside of the meeting 
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None

mailto:harry.ballantyne@lancashire.gov.uk

